Minutes
Book and Paper Committee Meeting

Midwinter Meeting

Monday, January 17, 2005

Present: Emily Holmes (chair) Margit Smith (member), Mary Ellen Starmer (member), Beth Doyle (member), Werner Haun (member), Kate Contakos (member), Jennifer Hain Teper (member).

Debbie Nolan (reporting), Laura Cameron (reporting), Heather Kaufman (reporting)


Jay Noyes (guest), Brian Baird (guest), Bill Dewitt (guest)
I. Jennifer Hain Teper was selected as secretary for the meeting
II. The minutes of the previous meeting (Annual, June 28, 2004) were approved with minor 
revisions.
III. Reports from Discussion Groups / Task Forces

A. Physical Quality and Treatment Discussion Group (presented by co-chairs: Heather Kaufman & Beth Doyle)
The discussion group had 41 attendees.  Alan Puglia, Harvard, spoke on the "quick repair' program set up through Houghton Library.  For the past three and a half years, this program has identified items that can be repaired in under 60 minutes on-site.  By doing these repairs at the Houghton, reductions in time, documentation, and the necessity of physical transfer are reduced or eliminated.  Since its inception, the program has repaired 1,015 volumes in 39 monthly sessions.  He is now considering new directions to take the model.  
Questions from the floor followed his presentation.

Beth Doyle and Heather Kaufman stepped down as co-chairs at the end of this meeting and welcomed Oliver Cutshaw and Jay Hurd, both of Harvard, as new co-chairs starting Annual 2005.
B. Library Binding Discussion Group (presented by chair, Debbie Nolan and vice-chair, Laura Cameron)
The discussion group had 30-35 attendees.  Pat Harris from NISO reported to the group on the latest version of the library binding standard, which is still being reviewed.   The group discussed the ALA Strategic Plan and drafted some ideas and comments.  Debbie will put out a call for formal comments from the group and forward them to Emily Holmes.  The question arose on the availability of Paul Parisi and Jan Merrill-Oldhams's 1990 publication Guide to the Library Binding Institute Standard for Library Binding, written for the 8th version of the LBI standard.  The title is currently out of print through ALA's publications.  The group also cited the need for more library binding workshops.  
The draft NISO standard was circulated to the committee for reference.  Comments on the draft process included: 1) certification should tie in with the standard; 2) does the company or the individual bindery get certified?; and 3) should certification be permanent or should there be a re-certification process.   NISO will be collecting comments on the standard through the end of the month, and ALA's comments through mid-February.  Acceptance of the standard should follow soon after that.  All agreed that it is important to get this information out to the small libraries that don't have a preservation department so that they can have guidelines on the quality that they should expect from their binderies.  The pre-conference planned for Annual 2005 will help with this, but it is important to look at other avenues of dispersing the information outside of PARS.  E-mailing state library preservation officers about the upcoming pre-conference to make them more aware, as well as small to mid-size academic libraries - which are the audiences that the binderies feel they need to reach out to more.

The ALCTS Publication Committee will be asked to review the Parisi and Merrill-Oldham's 1990 publication by the Book and Paper Committee.  Emily Holmes will start the necessary paperwork for that request.  The procedures, as outlined by Jeanne Drewes, should be that a PARS committee identifies the publication and an editor who can make updates, if necessary, then get approval through PARS Executive Committee, then the request goes to the ALCTS Publication Committee, then to ALA Publications, then back to the authors/editors to go ahead.  The committee will need to determine if updates are necessary, and should contact Paul Parisi and Jan Merrill-Oldham to that effect.  The committee concluded that it would be best to get some copies of the 1990 publication out in the near future, if possible, and then look ahead to making updates and corrections to the text to better fit the new LBI standard.
Starting Annual 2005, Laura Cameron will serve as chair of the discussion group.
IV. Old and ongoing business

A. Conservation Lab Design Bibliography Project

The committee reviewed the bibliography that Heather Kaufman had submitted and agreed that it was a good starting point, though an potential article by Robert Milevski from the 1980's on setting up a lab at Southern Illinois University was also mentioned which was not included in the bibliography.  The general consensus was that while many of the articles are still relevant, there are not a lot of recent publications on this subject.  The committee discussed the need for a book on the subject.
Werner Haun noted that the response to his posting to PADG (instance #204 dated September 29, 2004) were mostly in the form of questions and votes of support, but very few submissions.  He also noted that the Library of Congress ergonomics website had some good, related information.

The committee agreed to review the articles and add annotations to each.  Heather Kaufman offered to have a staff member at MIT review the bibliographies of those titles listed on the bibliography in search of other, potential, articles.  Each member of the committee was asked to sign their name to a small number of articles and review those titles.  In the mean time, Werner Haun will post what information we presently have.
Lastly, it was added that Lynn Davis from the University of Hawaii may be a good resource for more information on this topic, but since the flood in late October, 2004, she is likely still very busy. 

B. Cost Study Task Force Report (Liz Dube)

Liz Dube reported that the Cost Study Task Force Report will be ready by the Annual Conference 2005.  The Report will be titled Preservation Manager's Guide to Cost Analysis will be an ALA publication probably in the format of a print handbook.  The Task Force is also looking into the option of 'print on demand' for the handbook, but is not considering web publication.
C. Binding Program Annual ’05 in Chicago (Erika Heinen)

Erika Heinen updated the Committee on the preparations for the Annual '05 pre-conference program on library binding.  The current title for the program is "Library Binding: Maximizing Your Binding Budget".  The program will be a full day (7:30-5:00) the Friday before Annual, and offered in two separate parts (morning and afternoon) that can be registered separately or together.  The morning session will include products, services, binding contracts, and "what's new", being presented by library binders and the Library Binding Institute.  The afternoon session will discuss devising a strategy for a library binding program and other administrative topics.  Although the order of the sessions would perhaps be better flipped around, Erika believed that ALCTS requested that order.  The full program will offer both breakfast and lunch.
Erika would appreciate input from all library binders, and invited Heckman and LBI to participate as well as any bindery services that may have tables in the exhibits at Annual.  Erika will also work on pulling together a bibliography on relevant topics which she will forward on to Emily Holmes.
Anticipated participation is 101-150 attendees, and Erika will be working to publicize it primarily to public libraries and small universities and colleges.  Bill Dewitt suggested that another potential advertising venue would be the commercial binder's newsletters.  A suggestion was also made to contact the Illinois State Library and other state-wide organizations to help notify other populations.

Erika should know the exact cost, dates, etc. by Tuesday, January 18th and will distribute that information as soon as possible.  Although she recognizes that we need to keep it inexpensive, there are necessary costs for breakfast, handouts, etc. and the cost may be pre-set by ALA.    She also recognizes that it is very important to make sure this program is well advertised, as the last binding workshop, "New Dimensions in Binding", was cancelled due to low attendance.  
V. New Business

A. ALA Ahead to 2010 – Draft Strategic Plan

After a brief review of the Draft Strategic Plan, the Committee made the following comments:

· The document is, by its very nature, broad.  Although preservation is not explicitly addressed, we are not sure that it should be given the scope of the document.

· The focus of the document seems to be education and continuing education and the preservation field can tie into that.

· The document seems to be more directed at public libraries

· Although there is only once sentence pertaining to preservation, the document is not intended to be that specific and having once sentence is actually pretty good.

· Under "Organizational Excellence" it reads that ALA should "increase transparency".  Although that is in their values, should it not also be under their goals?

· Need to define the APA

The committee will read the document and send comments to the committee as a whole via e-mail in the upcoming weeks.  Emily Holmes will then compile comments for submission to ALA.

B. Dust jacket discussion (Werner Haun)

Werner spoke briefly of his colleague's interest in presenting on the topic of advocating to keep dust jackets and suggested that it may be a potential topic for the Physical Quality and Treatment Discussion Group.  Beth Doyle added that Duke is presently keeping them, using the Colibri system.  Randy Silverman also gave a talk on the topic at AIC.  The topic will go forward to Jay Hurd and Oliver Cutshaw (co-chairs of PQ&T DG) for consideration, but Werner or his colleague should also consider the Library Collection Conservation Discussion Group at AIC, chaired by Whitney Baker to see if they have any interest in the topic.
C. Additional business / Announcements

There was neither additional business nor announcements.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:55 am.

Respectfully submitted by Jennifer Hain Teper, Feb. 1, 2005.
